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MEMORANDUM
TO: Fort Myers Beach Local Planning Agency
FROM: Bill Spikowski
DATE: December 5, 2006
SUBJECT: Increasing Building Coverage for Duplexes — December 12, 2006

At your December 12th meeting, a discussion has been scheduled about a request to increasing the
size of duplexes that can be constructed along the beachfront. The LPA has discussed this matter
previously and has now received authorization from the Town Council to explore legislative changes
to the land development code.

I am attaching my previous September 7th memorandum to the LPA on this subject, which addressed
a request to increase building coverage from the present limit of 40% to 60%.

Since that time, Mr. DeSalvo has proposed a different change which would still permit him to build
a larger duplex at 3060 Estero Boulevard than is currently allowed. He has suggested that similarly
situated beachfront lots in the RC district be allowed to cover 25% of the entire lot, rather than the
current rule of 40% of the developable portion of the lot. 

Mr. DeSalvo argues that this change would give these lots “the same right as all other property
owners in the Town.” This assertion is apparently based on the town’s official zoning map, which
breaks beachfront lots into two zoning categories, with the developable portion being zoned
“Residential Conservation” and the undevelopable portion (generally the sandy beach) being zoned
“Environmentally Critical.” The code now uses only the developable portion of the lot to compute
setbacks and building coverage ratios.

The dividing line used to differentiate between these zoning districts was originally established by
the state of Florida in 1978 as its “Coastal Construction Setback Line, which was drawn so that
nearly all existing buildings on Estero Island were landward of this line. New structures were not
allowed seaward of the line except under unusual circumstances (such as fishing piers or
underground cables, or if a number of adjoining structures were already seaward of the line and
were not being affected by erosion).

(In 1991 the state adopted a different line parallel to the beach and called it a “Coastal Construction
Control Line.” At this location, the new line runs along the right-of-way for Estero Boulevard. Unlike
the previous setback line, structures are not forbidden seaward of this new line, but must be built to
higher construction standards.)
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Attachments:
– Memorandum of September 7, 2006 from Bill Spikowski
– Memorandum of October 10, 2003 from Bill Spikowski

Current LPA members may not be aware that the building coverage percentages in the land
development code were prepared as a comprehensive package of regulations to ensure that new
buildings at Fort Myers Beach, while inevitably larger than most older buildings, would still be
reasonably consistent in character and scale to their neighborhoods.

When these regulations were being considered for adoption by the Town Council in early 2003, one
part of that package was not adopted and was sent back to the LPA for further consideration. That
section would have adopted “residential design standards,” similar to the code’s “commercial design
standards” (which begin in §§ 34-991).

Reconsideration of the residential design standards began later in 2003 but was never completed. I
would encourage the LPA to look at the bigger picture here rather than tinkering with individual
formulas in a piecemeal fashion. Toward that end, I am attaching some previous documents on this
subject that were considered by the LPA in the fall of 2003 for your review.
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MEMORANDUM
TO: Fort Myers Beach Local Planning Agency
FROM: Bill Spikowski
DATE: September 7, 2006
SUBJECT: Additional Issue for Public Hearing on LDC Amendments on September 12, 2006

In July 2006, Andrew DeSalvo suggested to the Local Planning Agency that the land development
code be amended to allow larger buildings on gulf-front lots zoned “RC.” He later submitted a letter
dated July 21 documenting this request (copy attached).

I have reviewed the July 21st letter and a set of construction plans prepared for Mr. DeSalvo for a
new duplex building at 3060 Estero Boulevard, the first gulf-front residential lot past Anthony’s. I
have also looked at the permitting comments on those plans that were prepared by county staff.

Mr. DeSalvo’s proposal would increase the current 40% “building coverage” limitation in the RC
zone to 60%. I recommend that the Local Planning Agency consider my analysis below and decline
to support this request.

“Building coverage” is defined by the LDC as follows:
Sec. 34-634. Intensity and building coverage.
Another measure of building intensity used in this code is building coverage, which means the horizontal area
of all principal and accessory buildings on a site divided by the site’s lot area.

(1) For purposes of this section, horizontal area means the area within the surrounding exterior walls
(whether the walls are solid or screened). The term “horizontal area” does not include any area
occupied by unroofed structures such as driveways, sidewalks, patios, outside stairways, or open
swimming pools, and does not include any area whose roof is screened rather than solid such as
swimming pool enclosures.

(2) For purposes of this section, a site’s lot area includes the gross square footage within the site’s private
property line, minus wetlands, canals, or other water bodies, and minus any land designated
“Recreation” on the Comprehensive Plan’s future land use map.

Maximum allowable building coverage has been set by Table 34-3 of the LDC only for the RS and
RC zoning districts – 40% in each zone.
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cc: July 21, 2006, letter from Andrew DeSalvo

According the plans, the size of Mr. DeSalvo’s lot, excluding the “Recreation” district (the sandy
beach), is about 10,818 square feet. The building coverage cap of 40% allows 4,327 square feet to
be covered by the building (this cap does not restrict additional floor space on upper floors).

Mr. DeSalvo’s plans do not provide any justification for changing the LDC to increase the 40%
building coverage requirement. Looking at this quite large proposed duplex as a fair test case: it
abuts the 7.5' side setback lines on both sides, it abuts the 25' front setback line, and is 17+/- feet
from the 1978 coastal construction control line. At least for this lot, the 40% building coverage
could not be increased to 60% without this building also needing variances from several if not every
required setback.

A large duplex similar to what is proposed by Mr. DeSalvo can be placed on this lot, although it will
need to be reduced slightly in size from the plans submitted in order to meet the 40% requirement
(reduced by 245.5 square feet according to county staff calculations, although I have not confirmed
that figure).

Mr. DeSalvo has also suggested allowing increased building heights where state coastal regulations
require the lowest floor to be elevated higher than the FEMA base flood elevations. That suggestion
is a good one and it is included in the proposed amendments to Chapter 34 that are the subject of
the September 12 public hearing (see Exhibit B, page 1 of 2).

Regarding the foyer issue raised in the July 21 letter, I understand the difficulty that the current
floodplain regulations cause to Mr. DeSalvo and many others in his situation. The proposed
amendments to Chapter 6 provide an alternative to the current regulations (see Exhibit A,
alternative 4-b on page 5 of 8) regarding partitions below base flood elevation which would modify
the current strict rule slightly but still stay within NFIP regulations.
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MEMORANDUM
TO: Fort Myers Beach Local Planning Agency
FROM: Bill Spikowski
DATE: October 10, 2003
SUBJECT: RESIDENTIAL DESIGN STANDARDS – LPA meeting, noon on October 21, 2003 

STATUS OF RESIDENTIAL DESIGN STANDARDS

When adopting the zoning chapter (chapter 34) into the Land Development Code in March, the
Town Council did not include the proposed residential design standards that were in the LPA
draft. 

On June 17, the LPA discussed this subject in the first step toward identifying a new consensus.
The LPA reviewed the attached memo dated June 10 that summarized the original proposal and
several alternative approaches. A draft of the minutes of the June 17 meeting are also attached.

On October 21, the LPA is scheduled to discuss this subject again. As additional background
material, please review the following documents:

# Building Plans and Urban Design Principles for Towns, Cities and Villages in South
Florida by the Treasure Coast Regional Planning Council and the Florida
Department of Community Affairs.

This book begins with an illustrated essay that explains and illustrates the distinction
between traditional towns and the modern suburbs. Immediately following are
examples of pre-drawn house plans for traditional neighborhoods (whether new or
old), with their narrower lots. Note the absence of garage-dominant house designs.

Fort Myers Beach presents special challenges not addressed in this book: without alleys,
most driveways must enter through the front yard; and because of its floodplain
location, new houses must be elevated. For these reasons the specific house plans in this
book are not appropriate for Fort Myers Beach. However, the planning principles set
forth here are sound and should provide the town with additional guidance concerning
the goals for its residential design standards.
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# “Design Review” chapter (partial) from Discretionary Land Use Controls: Avoiding
Invitations to Abuse of Discretion by land use lawyer Brian Blaesser.  This book is
aimed at planners and land use lawyers who struggle with the inherent legal and
practical difficulties with site-specific development approvals. Pay particular
attention to the distinction that Blaesser makes beginning on page 304 between
three types of design review:

• Urban design review,
• Appearance review, and
• Architectural review.

You will note that the residential design standards that had been proposed in Chapter
34 were primarily the first type (urban design review). Those standards did not attempt
to judge the appearance of houses on any subjective grounds or to mandate any
particular architectural style. Rather they were objective standards that addressed
mainly the fronts of houses, because the fronts form the edges of the “public realm”
surrounding the street.

Urban design standards of this type are more legally defensible than appearance or
architectural standards. The standards previously proposed were predictable by their
very nature and were to be administered without public hearings where the individual
aesthetic tastes of a group of review board members inevitably come into play (and
sometimes come into conflict).

From the community perspective, these types of urban design standards are probably
more acceptable at Fort Myers Beach because they don’t conflict with the eclectic
nature of existing neighborhoods. In fact, they encourage and sometimes require more
flexibility in house design than large production homebuilders are comfortable with,
ensuring that a wider variety of talents will be involved in creating the next generation
of houses at Fort Myers Beach.

The latter portions of this chapter contain detailed legal guidance and drafting
suggestions which I can provide to LPA members upon request. However, the basic
distinction discussed above is crucial at this point: should the town limit its residential
design standards to focusing on how houses enclose or “frame” public streets, or the
should these standards go further and attempt to govern the general appearance or the
detailed architectural character of new houses?

# “Making a Neighborhood Friendly to Pedestrians,” from the recent book
Redesigning Cities: Principles, Practice, Implementation by Jonathan Barnett.
Barnett presents five suggestions for designing new pedestrian-friendly neighborhoods.
Some of these principles cannot be applied to existing neighborhoods, but they provide
a very clear summary of good town planning practices.
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Attachments: Previous memo to LPA on residential design standards, dated June 10, 2003
Draft minutes of LPA meeting on June 17, 2003
Building Plans and Urban Design Principles for Towns, Cities and Villages in
South Florida by TCRPC and Florida DCA
“Design Review” by Brian Blaesser. 
“Making a Neighborhood Friendly to Pedestrians” by Jonathan Barnett
“How Dimensional Standards Shape Residential Streets” by Joel Russell
“Design Rules: Making Room for Different Tastes” by Virginia Postrel

# “How Dimensional Standards Shape Residential Streets” by Joel Russell, a planner
and land use lawyer.  In this article from the Planning Commissioners Journal,
Russell explains how our communities are shaped by very simple zoning standards
such as setbacks, height, lot area, and lot coverage.

Much of the Town of Fort Myers Beach was built up prior to Lee County’s adoption of
suburban zoning standards. By retaining Lee County’s suburban zoning standards in the
town’s land development code, the town deprives itself of an important ability to shape
new buildings as older homes are replaced, even if the town sets as its goal the re-
creation of existing house styles or the adaptation of those eclectic styles to today’s
floodplain regulations and higher car ownership rates.

# “Design Rules: Making Room for Different Tastes,” a recent magazine article by
Virginia Postrel.  This article illustrates two wholly divergent trends that can be
caused by design review: uniformity versus variety.

Modern suburban communities often desire uniformity in house designs. This
uniformity is most strongly dictated by deed restrictions or by developers seeking
economies of scale by constructing nearly identical homes. However, strict design
review by local governments can have some of the same effects toward uniformity.

Fort Myers Beach was largely developed in an era when uniformity was valued far less
than variety. The result (although sometimes disappointing!) is a community with a
very strong local character. Standards for design review at Fort Myers Beach need to be
clear about whether they are attempting to accept and encourage this variety and
diversity, or whether they seek to change direction and move the town toward greater
uniformity. Design review can be written to move a community in either direction.

NEXT STEP

On June 17, most LPA members who were present indicated their interest in reexamining
residential design standards. The purpose of the October 21 meeting is to continue this
discussion and decide which general direction this effort should take: either an attempt to
improve on the approach to residential design standards in the previous draft, or to explore a
different type of design standards.



1 Most of these standards were found in §§ 34-1011–1015 of the code (copy attached).
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MEMORANDUM
TO: Fort Myers Beach Local Planning Agency
FROM: Bill Spikowski
DATE: June 10, 2003
SUBJECT: RESIDENTIAL DESIGN STANDARDS – For LPA meeting at noon on June 17, 2003 

STATUS OF RESIDENTIAL DESIGN STANDARDS

When adopting the zoning chapter (chapter 34) into the Land Development Code in March, the
Town Council did not include the proposed residential design standards that were in the LPA
draft. These standards were the subject of considerable discussion at both public hearings; in the
absence of sufficient consensus to proceed, the Town Council decided to delete the standards for
now and revisit the subject in more depth.

The proposed residential design standards were fairly modest. No architectural review board was
necessary because the standards did not require subjective decisions as to architectural style or
neighborhood compatibility. The standards were simple enough to be handled administratively
as part of the permitting process. The proposed standards addressed only the following subjects:1

# GARAGE DOORS:  Garage doors that face the street would be no more than 10 feet
wide; would be recessed at least 10 feet behind the front of the building; and would
be less than 50% of the building’s width unless recessed 30 feet.

# DRIVEWAYS:  Driveways in front of homes that are wider than 10 feet would be
constructed with a pervious surface. 

# PORCHES AND BALCONIES:  Every new building would have a porch, balcony, or
stoop facing the street, which may extend into the front setback zone (but no closer
than 10 feet to the right-of-way) if it had no walls or screened areas.

# SETBACKS:  Front setbacks would be reduced from the existing rule of 25 feet to 20
feet in the RS and RM zones and to 10 feet in the RC zone. Side setbacks would have
been larger for waterfront lots (to preserve glimpses of the water) and smaller for
inland lots.

# BULK: New duplexes and single-family residences would have their bulk limited
through a maximum “floor-to-area” ratio (F.A.R.) of 0.80.
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Instead of the proposed residential design standards, chapter 34 as adopted eliminated
restrictions on garage doors facing the street and on driveways; eliminated the requirement for a
porch or balcony; restored the pre-existing 25-foot front setbacks; kept side setbacks the same for
waterfront and inland lots; and eliminated F.A.R. controls for buildings in the RS and RC zoning
districts.

At this time the LPA or Town Council may wish to begin reexamining the previously drafted
standards, or may choose to consider an entirely different approach. The following background
information on residential design standards is provided to aid in this decision.

BASIS FOR RESIDENTIAL DESIGN STANDARDS

The purposes of the proposed residential design standards were identified as follows:
# Enhancing the character of residential streets and neighborhoods, which are some of

the most important public spaces in the Town of Fort Myers Beach.
# Encouraging traditional building forms that reinforce the pedestrian orientation and

neighborly quality of the town.
# Keeping neighborhood streets from being overwhelmed by parked cars and dominant

garage doors.
# Requiring the fronts of buildings to contain architectural features that transition from

private space indoors to public spaces outdoors.
# Maintaining and enhancing the town’s sense of place and its property values.
# Implementing the design concepts in the Fort Myers Beach Comprehensive Plan.

The basic design concepts were identified during the planning process that resulted in the
adoption of the Fort Myers Beach Comprehensive Plan in late 1998. That planning process began
by formulating desirable visual images of the future. Those images became the basis for
preparing much of the plan’s text (and its later implementing regulations).

One drawing from that
process was so evocative of
the desired character for
residential neighborhoods
that it was placed on the
front cover of the plan. 

This drawing showed how
private homes and their
front yards, combined with
the streets themselves,
create some of the most
important public spaces in
the town — its quiet
residential neighborhoods. 
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While preparing the new LDC, three key design factors were identified that could make an
enormous difference in the character of these neighborhoods as they evolve:

# Put a porch, balcony, or stoop on the front of each new house – A
traditional feature of homes has always been to have a porch, balcony, or stoop on
the street side of the house. Many new homes don’t contain these features. Especially
in a community where many houses are oriented toward canals, bays, or the Gulf of
Mexico, the original “front” of the house (facing the street) is often neglected.

# Oversized houses can dwarf neighborhoods – New homes should be expected
to be larger than many existing homes, but there is a point beyond which houses can
become completely out of scale with existing neighborhoods. This point can be hard
to determine but is best evaluated by examining recently built homes in familiar
neighborhoods.

# Don’t let garage doors dominate the fronts of houses – Probably the most
unfriendly feature of many new house designs is the dominance of garage doors on
the front (street) side. These designs make the street feel like an alley. The typical
family now owns more cars than ever, and this trend will probably continue. Because
new homes must be elevated due to floodplain regulations, the most common
solution at Fort Myers Beach is to put parking on the ground level below the living
area. If access to this parking is from the side, or if a side driveway leads to a rear
garage (attached or detached), all parking is hidden from the street and it has
virtually no impact on the surrounding neighborhood. More commonly, however,
access to the parking is directly from the front, an arrangement that can be perfectly
suitable or that can result in garage-dominated building fronts, based on a few basic
design decisions that are usually given little thought.

One goal of residential design standards is to extend the local building traditions from Fort Myers
Beach. A related goal during the inevitable rebuilding of older homes is trying to keep
neighborhoods as places that people want to walk in. The proposed standards (favoring
prominent porches and balconies, with garage doors slightly recessed) were deemed essential
because garage-dominated facades discourage pedestrians in the same way in which blank walls
and parking lots discourage pedestrians in commercial areas — by creating visual boredom that
discourages walking and thus interferes with normal neighborly interactions. 

Attached to this memo are several documents that are relevant to this discussion:
# One is a page of photographs of house fronts that show how some subtle design

changes on the front wall of houses can change the character of the public space of
neighborhoods.

# Next is a page of renderings of designs for new elevated cottages on narrow lots that
manage through various techniques to keep garage doors from overwhelming their
facades. (A few of these designs would not actually appear exactly as drawn because
picket fences are shown where driveways are needed.)

# Also included are several articles on residential design in other communities.



Fort Myers Beach Local Planning Agency
June 10, 2003
Page 4 of 5

NATIONAL AND LOCAL TRENDS

National building trends over the past 15 years have had less effect on Fort Myers Beach than
many other places because relatively few vacant lots remained and most homes were built by
local builders rather than major developers. However, some trends occur everywhere, such as the
increasing luxuriousness of homes that follows from a prosperous economy, and an increasing
emphasis on interior conveniences and less on the local context for the house (the character of its
specific block or neighborhood).

The residential neighborhoods of Fort Myers Beach have several distinguishing characteristics:
# Lots are relatively narrow and have already been sold off to individual owners,

forcing redevelopment to occur on a lot-by-lot and home-by-home basis. 
# There are no alleys, making all driveways enter from the front and placing other

service functions such as trash collection in the front of homes.
# The entire town is a floodplain, which requires all living area to be elevated nearly a

full story above ground.
# Property values are rising dramatically. Whenever this happens, older homes without

modern amenities begin to be replaced by new and typically much larger homes.

The replacement of older homes at Fort Myers Beach will soon become a major trend. In the
absence of special design regulations of some kind, it is likely that these new homes will follow
national trends rather than evolving from local traditions. The local tradition of smaller homes
on stilts will be replaced by larger homes whose double and triple garage doors will dominate
neighborhood streets. This change will erode community character and reduce the strong sense
of place that is so highly valued at Fort Myers Beach.

ALTERNATIVE APPROACHES FOR RESIDENTIAL DESIGN STANDARDS

Many other approaches to shaping the design of homes are also possible:
# A few communities select one or more architectural styles that new homes must be

based upon (for instance, Mediterranean, or cracker-style Old Florida). A local
variation could be to continue the beach cottage tradition with exposed pilings, many
windows, elevated decks, and cement shingles. This approach often uses an
architectural review board because style decisions are necessarily somewhat
subjective.

# Other communities establish an architectural review board and give it broad
discretion to judge designs that are proposed by individual lot owners. No specific
styles are required, but decisions are based how well the design matches or extends
local traditions, or how well it integrates into the surrounding neighborhood. This
approach requires a separate board to make these subjective decisions in a public
forum.

# Some communities give broad discretion to an architectural review board, but instead
of asking that designs be well integrated, they ask for originality and have the
authority to reject designs that have already been used in the same neighborhood.

# Some communities avoid the delays and uncertainty that are inherent in architectural
review boards but create specific measurable standards that can be administered by
staff. The proposed residential design standards followed this model, but the
standards themselves could be quite different. 
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Attachments: §§ 34-1011–1015 (standards proposed BUT NOT ADOPTED in March 2003)
Photographs Illustrating Garage Door Design Alternatives
Garage Treatment in Commercially Available Cottage Designs (Sater Design)
Minor Setback (Builder, June 1999)
Snouts Are Out (Governing, November 2002)
In Praise of Bungalows (Stephanos Polyzoides, May 2000)

NEXT STEP

The LPA has not been directed to revisit residential design standards but it may choose to do so.
The purpose of the June 17 meeting is to update LPA members on the outcome of the previously
proposed standards and discuss whether the LPA wishes to take a lead role in revisiting this
subject. 

If so, the first question is whether to carefully reexamine each of the standards previously
proposed, or whether an entirely different approach should be explored before focusing on any
details.
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DIVISION 8. 
RESIDENTIAL DESIGN STANDARDS

Sec. 34-1011. Purpose and intent.

The purposes of design regulations for residential
buildings include:

(1) Enhancing the character of residential streets
and neighborhoods, which are some of the
most important public spaces in the Town of
Fort Myers Beach.

(2) Encouraging traditional building forms that
reinforce the pedestrian orientation and
neighborly quality of the town.

(3) Keeping neighborhood streets from being
overwhelmed by parked cars and dominant
garage doors.

(4) Requiring the fronts of buildings to contain
architectural features that transition from
private space indoors to public spaces
outdoors.

(5) Maintaining and enhancing the town’s sense
of place and its property values.

(6) Implementing the design concepts in the Fort
Myers Beach Comprehensive Plan.

Sec. 34-1012. Applicability and compliance.

(a) Applicability. These residential design
standards apply to all residential buildings or
portions thereof that are being newly built, and to
“substantial improvements” to such buildings as
defined in § 6-405.

(b) Compliance determinations. Compliance
with these standards shall be determined as follows:

(1) An applicant may seek approval of specific
building plans during the RPD rezoning
process (see § 34-941).

(2) Unless final approval has been granted
pursuant to subsection (1), the director shall
make a determination of substantial
compliance with these standards before a
development order can be issued pursuant to
ch. 10 of this code, or before a building
permit can be issued if a development order
is not applicable. Compliance determinations
of the director are administrative decisions
which may be appealed in accordance with
article II of this chapter.

(c) Variances and deviations. Requests to vary
from a substantive provision of these standards may

be filed using the variance procedures in § 34-87, or
may be requested during planned development
rezonings as a deviation as described in § 34-932(b).

Sec. 34-1013. Residential garages and driveways.

(a) New residential garage doors must be placed
so as not to dominate the fronts of buildings. See
examples in Figure 34-26.

(1) Garage doors shall be no closer to streets or
other public spaces than 10 feet behind the
principal plane of the building frontage.

(2) Individual garage doors facing streets or
other public spaces shall not exceed 10 feet in
width.

(3) The total width of all garage doors facing the
street cannot exceed 50 percent of the total
width of the building. This limitation does
not apply to garage doors that are more than
30 feet behind the principal plane of the
building frontage.

(b) Driveways shall be a maximum of 10 feet
wide in front of the principal plane of the building.
If direct access for two or more vehicles is desired,
all driveways shall be constructed either with:

(1) porous (pervious) asphalt or concrete, or
(2) one of the alternative surfaces described in

34-2017(b)(1), or
(3) shall consist of two parallel strips of

pavement for each vehicle path, with each
strip up to two feet wide with planting areas
between paved strips.

Sec. 34-1014. Residential porches, balconies, or
stoops.

All residential buildings shall have at least one
porch, balcony, or stoop facing the street. These
porches, balconies, and stoops may extend into the
street setback zone as provided in § 34-637(d)(2)b.

Sec. 34-1015. Maximum bulk of residential
buildings.

The maximum bulk of residential buildings is
regulated by the maximum floor area ratio
established for each zoning district (see § 34-633
and Table 34-3).

Sec. 34-1016–34-1168. Reserved.
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Dominant triple garage door  (ground-level house) -- DON’T DO THIS

Dominant double garage door  (elevated house) -- DON’T DO THIS

No garage door, front entry  (elevated house) -- DO THIS

Garage attached, side entry  (elevated house) -- DO THIS Garage detached  (elevated house) -- DO THIS

No garage door, side entry  (elevated house) -- DO THIS

Recessed garage door  (elevated house) -- DO THIS

Porte cochere  (ground-level house) -- DO THIS

Figure 34-26



Figure 1 Figure 2

Figure 3

Figure 4

Photographs Illustrating Garage Door Design Alternatives

Figure 1 shows a typical stilt house with
garage doors facing the street. Even with an
attractive entry stairway, a porch, and a
balcony, this house presents a stark face to
the street.

Figure 2 shows a house with no garage doors
at all. This arrangement is attractive (unless
the garage area is not kept clean, when it can
become quite unattractive!). This is the
traditional building frontage in this area.

Figure 3 shows a standard garage door
facing the street, but it is recessed slightly
from the front of the house. The visual
effect is to make the garage door much less
dominant than the house in Figure 1.

Figure 4 shows a combination of a recessed
single garage door and a second single
garage door on a wall that is itself recessed
from the front of the house. Again, garage
doors are much less visually dominant
when they are recessed slightly from the
front wall of the house.



Garage Treatment in Commercially Available Cottage Designs

Drawings from the Sater Design Collection, Bonita Springs, www.saterdesign.com







 
In Praise of Bungalows

 
 
Stefanos Polyzoides, 25 May 2000 
 

Sprawl builders and developers call them ‘product’. They are the typical houses of suburbia. Such
‘product’ is ostensibly the result of marketing research - what the people want. In fact, sprawl houses
are planned and built by a cartel that is dedicated to design in a single urban mode and house pattern.
As a result, the middle class in this country is increasingly being denied a choice of habitat. 
 

Arranged in tracts, with garages in the front, tract houses destroy the streetscapes that they
define. Without a place for neighbors to assemble and interact, community bonds are frustrated.
Excessively interiorized and poorly landscaped, they are disconnected from the larger landscape and are
environmentally unfit. Poorly proportioned and detailed and hurriedly built, they are designed to
and induce a rapid first sale. Minimum price and maximum size, floor area and volume, is how they are
marketed. 
 

Evidence is mounting that tracts of such houses are not increasing in value over time. Dealing
with their deteriorating carcasses in second and third generation suburbs is increasingly becoming an
acute crisis that many American cities have to increasingly deal with. 
 

Yet, it was not too long ago that we knew of a production house that served the needs of
successive generations of its users admirably. The California Bungalow was designed in Chicago and
Saint Louis and was used as the typical house for the formation of neighborhoods and towns in the
United States from 1900 to 1920. 
 

It was light in material, modest in form, unadorned and thoroughly simple in its design, almost
modern in its construction. A wooden house, the bungalow was often precut and shipped by rail to the
West. It is perhaps the most successful prefabricated house in a century obsessed with prefabrication,
despite the chronic failure of the idea. 
 

Its plan was general and designed for repetition. Large rooms were dedicated to public uses,
small rooms to private ones. Tall ceilings and large windows brought ample light to its interiors.
Bathrooms and sometimes kitchens were up to date. The house and its garden were often connected
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into a single architecture through the use of porches. Functionally, the fluidity and generality of the
bungalow plan allowed its use by millions of families over time to very diverse living ends. In this, the
century that most revolutionized domestic technology and living patterns, the bungalow has been the
ultimate flexible dwelling. 
 

Bungalows were of an identifiable house form. Even as duplexes, triplexes or quadruplexes, they
stressed their single house precedence. Refined by traditional architectural elements, doors, windows,
chimneys, porches, etc they spoke to both a house that nurtured families and to a street that gathered
them into a neighborhood. They symbolized a home setting and civic culture that were true to the core
of this republic. 
 

Beauty is the recognition of utility well served, design well composed and construction well
executed. The beauty of the bungalows is recognized by millions today and exists both for their sheer
living pleasure, and for their long term financial gain. In Pasadena, California where I live and work,
there are many bungalows in neighborhood configurations that were designed for $200 one hundred
years ago and are now worth over $400,000. 
 

It is high time to pause and consider the mass housing options available to us today: We must
turn ‘product’ into houses, tracts into neighborhoods and sprawl into towns and cities. The failures and
successes of the last century are staring us in the face: Enough is enough. 
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DRAFT – TO BE REVIEWED AT SEPTEMBER 9, 2003
MEETING

 

 

FORT MYERS BEACH

LOCAL PLANNING AGENCY MEETING

JUNE 17, 2003

Town Hall - Council Chambers

2523 Estero Boulevard

FORT MYERS BEACH, FLORIDA

 

 

 

I.      CALL TO ORDER                        

The meeting of the LPA was opened by Chair Betty Simpson on Tuesday, June 17, 2003, at 12:10 p.m..

        Members present at the meeting:  Betty Simpson, Harold Huber, Jessica Titus, Jane Plummer and Nancy
Mulholland.

        Excused absence from meeting:   Anita Cereceda, Hank Zuba, Jodi Hester and Roxie Smith. 

Staff present at meeting: Town Manager Marsha Segal-George, Dan Folke and Bill Spikowski.

                 

II.     INVOCATION AND PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

        The Invocation was given by Chair Betty Simpson. All present assembled for the Pledge of Allegiance.

 

III.     MINUTES: MAY 20, 2003

 

        MOTION:      Made by Harold Huber and seconded by Jessica Titus to approve the minutes of May 20, 2003
with corrections. 



 

        Corrections and changes to minutes:

1. Harold Huber - Page 6 (bottom) sentence pertaining to 64 square feet.  Strike existing sentence and
replace with “ One 64 square foot sign is allowed or two 32 square foot signs.”

        2. Betty Simpson - Page 5 - Replace (?) with Bob Barter. 

        

 

        VOTE:         Motion passes unanimously.

 

IV.     RESIDENTIAL DESIGN STANDARDS - BILL SPIKOWSKI

        Bill Spikowski reported when the LPA last saw the Land Development Code, Chapter 34, it contained the
residential design standards. The Council could not reach a consensus and asked to have this removed and
reviewed by the LPA. He indicated no progress has taken place and the questions point to whether residential
standards should be done, what should they look like and who should get to work to prepare them? The design
standards, which were in Chapter 34, tried to deal with these questioned specifically. The regulations were fairly
modest and were not as stringent as the commercial regulations for the downtown area. There was not a clear
consensus on how far to go with the residential design standards. One approach was the mechanical approach,
which was neutral with objective criteria. This approach can be used with the standards proposed previously or with
different standards. Concerns do exist with the overly objective standards, because no one is convinced that beauty
will result. The objective standards can be followed and beauty will not always follow. 

        Harold Huber commented that he was at a meeting where a gentleman spoke and expressed he wanted to be
protected as a homeowner and not allow what has happened on Hickory Blvd. by over building on a lot with a
mansion. The goal on Fort Myers Beach is not to allow this to happen up and down Estero Blvd.. 

        Bill Spikowski commented that he measured the homes on Hickory Blvd. These homes would have been
slightly larger than what would have been allowed under the floor area ratios as proposed, but only by 5%. These
homes do have many of the characteristics these regulations would otherwise have encouraged. 

        Jane Plummer expressed the Hickory Blvd. properties cannot be built on Fort Myers Beach, because they have
one whole story higher than the regulations allow. Any house built in an older neighborhood will tower over any other
home. Most of the older homes are built ground level. She does like the uniqueness of builders choosing different
patterns. She feels there will be duplication of the same look and this is starting to happen with one builder on the
island. She would like to not see such a specific design standard. The standards before the LPA do not make much
sense to her. She commented on the garages and would rather see vehicles such as Jetski’s, etc. placed indoors
rather than scattered about the property. She would rather see cars parked in a driveway or in a garage than all over
the street. She indicated a 10-foot setback will not allow a car in the driveway. She is for removing residential
standards, because other restrictions are in place. She does not feel the design standards work with the lots on Fort
Myers Beach. 

        Additional discussion took place with regard to the type of surface which would be used in a driveway that is
more than the 10-foot. Bill Spikowski explained it could consist of porous asphalt or concrete, which looks basically
the same as regular asphalt or concrete, but when sprayed with a hose the water will sink through. Pavers can also
be used. This is more a drainage than an esthetic issue. 



        Jessica Titus is opposed to seeing the Ted’s Sheds and canvas coverings in the front. 

        Chair Betty Simpson feels the pictures provided by Bill Spikowski are very nice. 

        Town Manager Segal-George provided additional information. There was a lot of discussion with the Council
with regard to design regulations and the floor area ratio. Both were dropped out of Chapter 34. There were some
strong feelings on both sides from those that did or did not want them. These are before the LPA, because there was
discussion on the part of the Council to drop out these items if it would be sent back to the LPA for study. She spoke
to the Council members and the members had expressed they liked the Comp. Plan. When the regulations are put in
place to make the Comp. Plan real this is where the problem begins. She is unsure of the answer, but feels a
connection may take place with pictures. What is it about the Comp. Plan vision everyone likes, but when it gets to
regulations it is lost? She is unsure of the answer. Even though the majority of the Council did not want to include the
design regulations or the floor area ratio they all did express an interest in it. There is tremendous activity on
redevelopment with the area. The Council has hopes the LPA will come up with an idea to work and then they may
review. The place to begin is from the Comp. Plan. 

        Nancy Mulholland felt a stronger connection reviewing the material the second time vs. the first. She did feel
they were intruding too much, but she is now feeling some of the items must be addressed in order to reach their
vision. She is still unsure what the floor area ratio would do for them. Why is it better than having setbacks or building
heights? 

        Bill Spikowski replied the floor area ratio is not essential. Many communities regulate only by setbacks. The
incentives on small lots are to make the house build out to every setback and the result ends up being square type
homes. The reason he suggested the floor area ratio for residential is to combine with making the setbacks more
lenient. This would keep away from a less box type home but keep them from becoming overly large. The residential
design standards were completed on a low budget to make a point. He commented on a book just reprinted by the
Department of Community Affairs and indicated he would try to get this for the committee. These homes are of a
more traditional style on the smaller lot. With more realistic type drawings may help the LPA try to write the
regulations. 

        Jane Plummer suggested taking some photos of the larger homes which look gorgeous on the 50-foot lots. She
does not feel all homes must be the same. 

        Bill Spikowski added pictures could be taken of real houses on narrower lots that are stilt homes. A designer or
illustrator could re-sketch with variations. 

        Town Manager Segal-George reviewed the pictures can be obtained by Jane and this can be copied to
everyone. The book suggested by Bill Spikowski would be interesting to look at, if it can be obtained. More
information can be obtained and will be back on the agenda in September or October. 

        Harold Huber commented that he feels the intent is to leave the garage door where it is, but bring the porch out
10-feet. This is not making the backyard smaller. He does not want to see a 36-foot house straight across the front. 
He would rather see a porch to break up the front wall. 

        Bill Spikowski feels some ideas have been obtained today to move forward.  A deadline is not in place and they
can move forward at their own pace.                          

        

V.     LPA MEMBER ITEMS AND REPORTS

        Harold Huber - Discussed the toilets at the Golf Course. He expressed Town Manager Segal-George indicated
when they get to Chapter 14 this would be covered and they would need to be hooked up at that point. He
questioned what chapter they will move into next.



        Dan Folke expressed that Chapter 10 would be the appropriate Chapter and is the only one left. 

        Town Manager Segal-George added that the mandatory hook up ordinance was the County’s which expired. 
She felt these would fall under Chapter 10, which will be dealt within the fall.

        Jane Plummer - Questioned why the residential design standards are being brought up again? She indicated
there were viable reasons why these would not work and why is this being discussed again? Town Manager Segal-
George replied the Town Council asked this be brought before the LPA. Jane indicated she spoke to a Council
member who indicated they did not remember this request. 

        Dan Folke added that Terry Cain agreed to take these out as long as it came back before the LPA to look at a
more comprehensive manner. 

        Nancy Mulholland - Brought an interesting idea to the LPA, which was expressed to her. The idea is to have
businesses put a trolley stop on their property and have advertising of their own business instead of having them
dropped here or there. 

        Town Manager Segal-George explained the Trolley’s stop in the road and within the right-of-way area. This is
the reason they need to be located in these areas. Estero is controlled by the County as well as LeeTran. The
County was offering alternatives and the Council picked the alternative they liked the best being offered. The County
was in control. She recalls the Council did not want the benches on private property, because of the difficulty of
controlling the design. The intent is to upgrade the benches. She feels an arrangement has been established with
the County.  

        Dan Folke added that bench signs are allowed only at beach accesses, Trolley stops and internal to a
property. 

        Nancy questioned if the new sign ordinance is being enforced? Dan Folke indicated Ginny Ross went on a trip
about two days after the sign ordinance was adopted. Dave Crabtree is doing basic enforcement and when she
comes back on Monday more stringent enforcement will take place. 

        Betty Simpson - Questioned the Beach House? Town Manager Segal-George replied this was approved as a
condominium. 

        Dan Folke - Reported the Historic Preservation Subcommittee meeting will be held next Tuesday.       

                 

VI.    PUBLIC COMMENT

        None.

 

VII.    ADJOURN

        The meeting was adjourned at 1:20 p.m.. 

 

Respectfully Submitted,

 


















































